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The committee met in January 2010 and received reports from the Radiation Protection Officer and from each departmental Radiation Protection Supervisor.
It was noted that the meeting in January 2010 would be the last meeting attended by Professor P. Warwick and Mrs L. Sands.  Both Professor Warwick and Mrs Sands were thanked for their hard work in their respective roles.
Changes in Personnel:
Mr John Scott from Leicester University has been retained as the University Radiation Protection Advisor for a further year.
Miss Julie Turner has been appointed to the role of RPO, taking up her post from 1st January 2011.  This report covers the period prior to this appointment (01/01/2010-31/12/2010).
THE USE OF RADIOACTIVITY AT LOUGHBOROUGH UNIVERSITY
There were 72 registered workers working with ionising radiation during 2010, this number varies during the year. 

The Approved Dosimetry Service at Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Birmingham, supplies radiation monitoring devices for all our registered workers. 
There have been no recorded radiation doses for any registered radiation worker while working at Loughborough University during 2010. 
The majority of the work undertaken with unsealed (open) radioactive materials continues to be in Environmental Chemistry and Medicinal Chemistry with some research in the School of Sport, exercise and Health Sciences.

The University's annual releases of radioactive materials from this work have been reported to the Environment Agency as required. (attached)
Sealed (closed) radioactive sources are used in Chemistry, Physics, Civil Engineering and Geography. 
Radiation Generators and equipment generating adventitious X-rays are to be found in Chemistry, Physics, IPTME, Mechanical Engineering, Manufacturing Engineering & the Department of Human Sciences. 
LEGISLATIVE MATTERS:
The new Environmental Permitting Regulations (England& Wales) Regulations 2010 which supplement The Radioactive Substances Act 1993 are still being phased in.  The Environment Agency is now issuing environmental permits under the new regulations similar to the registrations and authorisation issued under the RSA Regulations. It is planned to phase in any changes over a period of time with the currently held licences staying unchanged until a variation is required. Currently there is no immediate need to change the Registrations and Authorisation held by the University.  
An Exemption Order review is still ongoing for the past year with a view to simplifying the many current orders. After consultation the implementation date has been deferred to the middle of 2011
European Commission (Euratom) Regulations 302/2005 now require the University to report all holdings of nuclear materials.  The aim is to control the spread of nuclear material.  The University is required to report any nuclear materials or material from which nuclear material could be obtained such as Uranium and Thorium.  Loughborough University is in the process of preparing a Physical Inventory Listing and derogation forms. This process is ongoing and should be completed in 2011.  
AUTHORISATION AND REGISTRATIONS:
There has been only one simple variation to the Authorisation and Registrations during the current year. A name change by one of the listed disposal companies required a simple variation to the Authorisation and this was completed in February 2010.
FREEDOM OF INFORMATION:
There have been no requests for information regarding ionising radiation.

REGULATORY VISITS:
There have been no regulatory visits in 2010. All compliance issues following The Environment Agency visit of the radiation laboratories in the Graham Oldham Building in October 2009 have been implemented. The EA expressed concerned that the management of the use of radioactive material relied heavily on the Radiation Protection Officer and felt the system would benefit from back-up arrangements. During 2010, protocols were put in place so that a member of the Health and Safety team could assume responsibility for Radiation Safety in the absence of the RPO. 

Changes to the Local Rules were made to clarify roles and responsibilities in the management structure, however further changes to these rules are still ongoing.

Incident in the Graham Oldham Building
An incident occurred at the end of December in the Graham Oldham Building that was initially viewed as a radiation related incident. Very sadly a member of staff took his life in the laboratory and it was unclear for several hours if radiation had been released. It was quickly established, by audit, monitoring of the environment and data from a radiation protection badge service that this was not the case.
The incident was reported to both the HSE and the Environment Agency. An internal review has been conducted by Professor Linton and a number of recommendations have been made to improve security, lone working procedures and routine monitoring procedures. 

It is expected that the University will be inspected by the Environment Agency (EA) in the near future as a consequence of a number of staffing changes in the management system. This will be a routine inspection and is a normal consequence of notifying the EA of changes affecting our Authorisation.
ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS:
Waste disposal

The established routes for the disposal of radioactive waste have proved satisfactory during 2010 and will continue to be used. The URPO will carry out a full review of the requirements for radioactive waste disposal in 2011 to ensure that the current arrangements are still the most appropriate within the EPR2010 regulations.
There are small annual variations to the amount of waste disposed by each route; this is consistent with the research being undertaken in the Department of Chemistry and School of Sport, exercise and Health Sciences.
Training
In house training sessions have been held through the year for new workers handling open and closed radioactive material and X-ray generating equipment.  A training form and guidance note has been added to the Local Rules to enable the University to demonstrate a consistent standard of training for all radiation workers 

The URPO together with the RPA will be organising a new radiation training scheme for all new and existing radiation workers which will be rolled out in 2011.  
Three members of staff will attend a professional training course suitable for Radiation Protection Supervisors working with X-rays, at the start of 2011.  

The library of reference materials and training videos are available via the office of the University Radiological Protection Officer and can be used by any member of staff. 
FINANCE:

The budgetary requirements for Radiation Protection are

· Fees for the services of a Radiation Protection Advisor
· Payment of licences and authorisations under the Radioactive Substances Act

· Film and TLD Dosimetry service provided by Queen Elizabeth Hospital Birmingham

· Instrument calibration at the HPA
· New Dosimetry equipment
· Disposal of radioactive waste

· Training requirements
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